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Dear President,  

The Commission would like to thank the Bundesrat for its Opinion on the Commission 
Communication on an EU Strategy for Heating and Cooling {COM(2016) 51 final}.  

This Communication forms part of the Commission's Energy Security package, which 
contributes to the implementation of the Energy Union that aims to provide EU consumers – 
households and businesses – with secure, sustainable, competitive and affordable energy 
supplies.  

The Commission welcomes the Bundesrat's broad support for the strategy, which recognises 
heating and cooling as an important element of the EU energy and climate policies and seeks 
to ensure that this sector contributes to achieving the overall objectives of the Energy Union, 
in particular as regards energy efficiency, renewable energy, sustainability and security of 
supply for EU citizens, including the energy poor. As the Bundesrat rightly points out, the EU 
Heating and Cooling Strategy is the first to comprehensively look at the link between the 
energy efficiency of buildings and energy supply, while highlighting the particular challenges 
posed by multi-apartment buildings and the benefits for energy poor households. 

The Commission fully agrees that the subsidiarity and proportionality principles must be 
respected when setting up an EU policy on heating and cooling. The diversity of the sector 
across national geographies and climatic conditions, the differences in the needs of the 
various energy users and consumers combined with the local nature of heating and cooling 
supply require solutions adapted to specific national, regional and local circumstances.  

The EU Heating and Cooling Strategy focuses on identifying common barriers and generic 
solutions that the Union can support and develop whilst allowing Member States to make 
multiple choices in accordance with their specific conditions.  

The Commission notes the Bundesrat's concerns that the suggested bundling of projects into 
bigger and more investable packages may have the effect of giving large projects and large 
enterprises an institutionalised advantage over small projects and small actors, because the 
former have more means to deal with the possible complexity of application processes, the 
related documentation, the requirement for collateral assets and control systems.  
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The Commission welcomes this opportunity to clarify that the suggested bundling would 
achieve exactly the opposite results. The bundling of projects would in fact ensure that small, 
dispersed projects get access to financing faster and more easily from private and public 
banks and financial institutions, including the European Structural and Investment Funds. 
This technique could also help to make available and properly develop structured financing 
instruments at reduced transaction and financing costs. Bundling is, in fact, envisaged at an 
appropriate level and by an appropriate entity (e.g. regions, banks, municipalities, utilities). 
There is no intention to set minimum size of eligible projects. Experience with funding 
instruments for energy efficiency and renewable energy proves that through a bundling 
system many small local communities have been able to gain access to the needed investment. 
The Union’s ongoing financing initiatives, including the Smart Finance for Smart Buildings 
initiative which is currently being drawn up, aim to reinforce access to financing of small 
actors such as households, enterprises, local municipalities and public regional authorities.  

The Bundesrat expresses concerns for including thermal storage among the possible 
flexibility and balancing instruments available for electricity networks as well as about the 
Commission's intention to enact binding regulation in this domain. The Commission fully 
shares the Bundesrat's view that the various flexibility and balancing mechanisms for 
electricity grids should freely compete with each other. The intention expressed in the EU 
Heating and Cooling Strategy is not to make the use of thermal storage in heating and 
cooling mandatory, but to enable it to be used and compete with other solutions for flexibility 
and electricity grid balancing.  

The Commission notes the Bundesrat's concerns as regards the perceived overemphasis on 
the electrification of heating. The Commission welcomes this opportunity to stress that it does 
not consider the electrification of heating as a universal model for all Member States. 
Integrating large amounts of variable renewable electricity in heating may be a useful 
solution to decarbonise heating in those Member States where this is the most cost-effective 
solution and other renewable heating solutions are not sufficiently available. The Strategy’s 
perceived emphasis on electrification may stem from the relative novelty of this solution and 
the need for explanation in the first ever EU Heating and Cooling Strategy. The Commission 
considers that the role, possibilities and limits of electrification, including the potential 
overreliance on electrification, require further analysis within EU energy policies and by 
Member States which consider implementing it. The Strategy’s intention is rather to focus on 
the need for further diversifying renewable energy sources considering the limited number of 
renewable options that are well-established so far and more widely used today. The Strategy 
highlights district heating and district cooling as having the potential to integrate renewable 
heat or cold on a larger scale and cost-effectively, especially in urban agglomerations, 
including the capability of connecting direct renewable heat and cold sources without the 
need for transformation into electricity. The Strategy aims to highlight the importance for 
Member States to explore and define a suitable combination of renewable and sustainable 
heating and cooling options and the related technology, market and infrastructure 
arrangements in view of the EU energy and climate goals, while the Union’s role is to 
support Member States in developing and delivering their specific solutions. 
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As regards the Bundesrat's concerns relating to nuclear energy and its perception that the 
EU Heating and Cooling Strategy intends to include it as part of decarbonised electricity and 
district heating, the Commission fully acknowledges Austria’s right to exclude nuclear energy 
from its energy mix. The Strategy focuses on exploring and providing a selection of tools and 
solutions to help all Member States in their search for the most suitable national energy mix 
and their path to heating and cooling decarbonisation without imposing any specific energy 
source. 

The Commission hopes that the clarifications provided in this reply address the issues raised 
by the Bundesrat and looks forward to continuing our political dialogue in the future.  

Yours faithfully, 

 

 

Frans Timmermans                Maroš Šefčovič 
First Vice-President                Vice-President 
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